
 

1 

 

 

SM-11/2025 

1 APRIL 2025 

Dear Confreres, 

Greetings from Turin where we are privileged to be together with so many 

Salesians from across the world- so diverse in our nationalities, and cultural 
backgrounds, but all of us living together in fraternity and sharing the one 

charism and spirit of Don Bosco. We are at the very cradle of the Salesian 
spirituality where Don Bosco‟s charism flowered. It is here that he was 
called to live his vocation and his predilection for the poorest of the young 

people of his day. It was here that he was able to bear witness to his passion 
for Christ which made him give himself totally and unreservedly for the 

service of the youth, and his dream to found the Salesian Congregation; and 
it was from here that Don Bosco‟s charism eventually spread to the whole 

world. We thank God for the precious legacy that we have all received. In a 
sense, those of us who are at the General Chapter are breathing that air of 
Salesian charismatic and spiritual heritage that grew and flourished and 

found wings from this hallowed place.  

As you are well aware, the 29th General Chapter represents a crucial 

moment of reflection, discernment, and renewal for the whole Congregation. 
The theme, “Passionate about Jesus Christ, dedicated to young people- 

Conversion and transformation” is an invitation for each one of us, 
Salesians, to undertake a profound examination of our identity and mission 
in the present context characterised by rapid social, pastoral, cultural and 

technological changes. The Chapter is not merely about some juridical 
matters or structural changes in the governance of the Congregation or the 

roles of authority. While these are important for a world-wide Congregation 
like ours, the primary focus of the GC 29 is to deepen our understanding of 

our charismatic identity in the church and the world and more radical and 
authentic following of Christ who called us.  

In that sense, the fruitfulness of GC29 will be determined by the renewal of 

the vocation and mission of every Salesian, irrespective of age, competence 
or the particular service we carry out in living out our vocation. For those of 

us in the GC29, it is a moment of realisation of the richness and diversity of 
Don Bosco‟s charism lived out in such diverse contexts and circumstances, 

amidst many challenges and opportunities. Listening to the testimonies of 
courage and commitment from Salesians living in situations which are far 
more challenging than ours instil in us a greater sense of solidarity with 

Salesian confreres all over the world and know that we are one Family.  

The GC 29 will come to a close within a few days from now, but we are at 

the beginning of a six-year journey to live out the reflections that emerge 
from this important event. The new Rector Major and his Council and the 

Provincials and their Councils along with the other members of the GC29 
have particular responsibility to animate the confreres and communities in 
ensuring that the spirit of GC 29 find living expression in the way we live 

and exercise our Salesian charism.  As we reflect on the Paschal mystery 
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and as we come close to the celebration of Easter, let us turn to the Risen 
Lord, and the Holy Spirit, who calls us to live our vocation and charismatic 

identity with greater commitment and pastoral zeal.  

Don Bosco was canonised on an Easter Sunday. It has such a significance 

for us and the Salesian charism. It is an invitation to recognise our 
charismatic identity in the heart of the mystery of the Lord‟s resurrection. 

The Risen Lord calls us to a daily pledge of fidelity and renewal, to live our 
vocation with radical commitment. Though our contexts may vary and the 
way we serve the young people differ from country to country or community 

to community, the source of energy and passion for our mission flow from 
the Risen Lord, who promised to be  with us till the end of times.  

The GC 29 theme is an invitation for the whole Congregation to discover in 
the light of the present-day challenges and the world-wide renewal called for 

by the Synod on Synodality to examine and find new ways to give expression 
to our mission among young people, especially those who are the poorest 
and most marginalised. This demands that we be courageous and creative, 

remaining ever faithful to the charism of Don Bosco. We also have the 
responsibility to foster the Salesian spirit and charism among the other 

members of the Salesian Family and all those who are entrusted to our 
pastoral care.  

The GC29 examined at depth three core areas. The first area is the 
animation and care of the real life of each Salesian: this core area focuses on 
the spiritual and vocational renewal of every Salesian and every local 

community. It explores how to nurture a deep inner life, strengthen 
consecrated identity and authentically live the evangelical counsels in the 

contemporary context. 

The second concerns the Salesians, Salesian Family and lay people “with” 

and “for” young people. This topic deals with the challenge of the shared 
mission by examining how Salesians, Salesian Family members and lay 
people can collaborate more effectively in the education and evangelisation 

of the young. It reflects on joint formation, on shared responsibility and on 
new forms of Salesian presence. 

The third is the review and renewal of the Congregation‟s governing 
structures: this core area considers the effectiveness of the current 

governing structures and proposes ways to make them more responsive to 
the needs of the Salesian mission in today‟s world. It includes reflections on 
leadership, resource management and adapting structures to local contexts. 

The GC29 is also taking place immediately after the end of the worlwide 
event of the Synod on Synodality in the Church initiated by Pope Francis, 

which focuses on the themes of Communion, Mission and Participation. The 
Synod theme, the methodology of Conversation in the Spirit, the importance 

of attending to diversity and responding to cultural contexts, find resonance 
also in the GC29. While we thank the Lord for the great legacy of Don Bosco 
bequeathed to us and lived out in such diversity of contexts and situations, 

like our Founder, we are challenged to be open to the Spirit in living out the 
charism of Don Bosco in favour of the young in ways that are relevant to 

differing cultural and ecclesial contexts.  
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It is a challenge for all of us to journey with the Church on the Synodal 
path, and follow the footsteps of Don Bosco, who found new and ever 

creative ways of reaching out to the youth of his times, of building networks 
of collaboration and communion. Our times pose challenges for young 

people impacted by the digital technology, and new economic opportunities 
on the one hand, and growing search for identity, desire for better 

education, employment, financial security and affirmation of their dignity 
and rights, on the other. 

We respond to these challenges by joining hands with the other members of 

the Salesian Family, the vast army of lay collaborators who share with us 
the charism of Don Bosco, and the whole Church and society. In this 

journeying together we have to become agents of change and creativity, 
becoming educators and pastors who can lead with humility and in a spirit 

of dialogue. Don Bosco, “the dreamer”, would expect of us to dream new 
dreams that can find ever new ways of giving expression to the Salesian 
charism in the ever-changing contexts of the world today.  

We do not work as isolated individuals but as educative pastoral 
communities. The General Chapter has focused much attention on the need 

for collaboration and team spirit, of the need for a constant commitment to 
inculturation and contextualisation of the Salesian charism, in order to be 

the kind of Salesians and the kind of educative and pastoral community 
that young people today desire and deserve. The rich inputs that came from 
the Salesian Provinces and the Provincial Chapters have expressed both a 

high level of consensus on the issues and prophetic demands for the future 
of the Congregation. Let us give thanks for the richness and complexity of 

the Congregation, which challenge us to be creative and faithful to Don 
Bosco‟s charism in the contemporary world. 

The dream Don Bosco had when he was nine years old, continues to offer a 
powerful stimulus for transformation and reconciliation. It rekindles in us 
zeal for the mission and the will to live it with the attitudes of gospel 

gentleness and charismatic vigour that the Risen Lord gives us. The 
Salesian mission is based on the example of Jesus, who tells us in the 

Gospel, “Whoever receives one such child in my name receives me” (Mt 
18:5). It is a constant reminder to us that every child, every young person is 

precious, and an “image” of Christ himself.  

With courage, prophetic spirit and deep gratitude, we are called to live three 
fundamental dimensions of our vocation: the care of our own call and that of 

others, the courage to walk together– Salesians, lay people, members of the 
Salesian Family – with young people and the updating of our service of 

authority. These dimensions are concretely manifested in the care of 
creation, in attention to the digital world particularly frequented by children 

and young people, in making ourselves close to others through qualified 
personal accompaniment, and in the service of authority according to the 
model of Christ the Good Shepherd, in the footsteps of Don Bosco. 

The Chapter members have been imbued by the Salesian spirituality at 
Valdocco, where we have been carrying in prayer all our confreres and 

communities in different parts of the world. For us Salesians it is a hollowed 
place where Don Bosco experienced the maternal presence and 
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accompaniment of Mary, Help of Christians. The Chapter members will 
certainly “take home” (cf. John 19:27) Our Blessed Mother to continue our 

journey to follow Jesus and “do what he tells us” (John 2:5). The Holy Spirit 
has been accompanying us in our deliberations, and we need the strength 

and the power of the Spirit to continue to live our charismatic identity in 
fidelity to the Risen Lord. 

 

NEWS & EVENTS 

 

THE NEW RECTOR MAJOR AND THE NEW GENERAL COUNCILORS  

The 29th General Chapter of the Salesians 
of Don Bosco has elected Father Fabio 

Attard as our 11th Rector Major.  Father 
Attard, a Maltese Salesian, with extensive 

theological, pastoral, and academic 
experience, embodies Don Bosco‟s charism 

and is poised to lead our Salesian mission 
globally. As the Rector Major, he will guide 
the congregation‟s 13,750 consecrated 

Salesians in 92 provinces across 136 
nations. 

Born in Gozo, Malta, Father Attard has a 
degree in Theology from UPS and a 

Licentiate in Moral Theology from Accademia 
Alfonsiana, Rome and a doctorate from 
Milltown Institute of Theology and 

Philosophy, Ireland. Father Attard has held 
various leadership roles, including General 

Councillor for Youth Ministry for two 
terms, and has promoted global initiatives addressing issues like 

marginalization, poverty, and migration. 

His contribution to the universal Church was recognized by Pope Francis, 
who appointed him as a Consultant to the Dicastery for Laity, Family, and 

Life. He also strengthened missionary volunteer programmes and 
consolidated technical and vocational education and training through 

initiatives like Don Bosco Tech Africa and Don Bosco Tech ASEAN, 
representing the Salesians at important international forums on youth 

policy, migration, and youth employment in Brussels and New York. 

From 2020 to 2023, Father Attard coordinated Salesian and Lay Formation 
in Europe through a project which led to the creation of a master‟s 

programme for the formation of Salesians and lay collaborators, now 
managed by the Pontifical Salesian University in collaboration with the 

Youth Ministry Sector. 

The Salesian congregation and its 32 member Salesian Family groups 

worldwide welcome Father Attard as their new leader, entrusting him with 
the mission of animating and governing them in the 21st century. 



 

5 

The Salesians of Don Bosco, Province of Mary Help of Christians, Guwahati, 
extend heartiest congratulations and the assurance of our prayers to the 

Very Reverend Fabio Attard, SDB. May the Lord bless him with strength, 
wisdom, and many years of good health as he takes on this important 

responsibility task of animation and governance of the Congregation. 

(Fr. Fabio Attard – RM, Fr. Stefano Martoglio – VG, Fr. Silvio Roggia – 

Formation, Fr. Rafael Bejarano – Youth Ministry, Fr. Fidel Maria Orendain - 
Social Communication, Fr. Jorge Mario Crisafulli – Missions, Fr. Gabriel 
Stawowy – Economer General) 
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FR. STEFANO MARTOGLIO - VICAR OF THE RECTOR MAJOR 

The 29th General Chapter of 

our congregation has re-
elected Fr. Stefano Martoglio 

as Vicar of the Rector Major, a 
role he has held since 2020. 

Born in Turin, Italy, on 
November 30, 1965, he joined 
the Salesians in 1984, made 

perpetual vows in 1992, and 
was ordained in 1994. He 

served as Rector of Valdocco, 
Superior of the Piedmont and 

Valle d‟Aosta Circumscription, and Regional Councillor for the 
Mediterranean Region. 

First elected Vicar in 2020, he led the Congregation from August 2024 

following the appointment of Cardinal Ángel Fernández Artime. His renewed 
mandate ensures continuity in guiding Salesian governance and religious 

life. 

FR. SILVIO ROGGIA - GENERAL COUNCILLOR FOR FORMATION 

The GC 29 has elected Fr. Silvio Roggia as the new General Councillor for 
Formation.  

Born on July 4, 1963, in Novello, Italy, he joined the Salesians in 1982, 

made perpetual vows in 1989, and dedicated nearly 20 years to missionary 
work in West Africa, serving as Novice Master in Nigeria and Ghana. He later 

became Provincial Delegate for Formation and Vicar of the AFW Province. 

Since 2016, he has contributed to Salesian formation globally, leading an 

international study on initial formation and accompaniment. Most recently, 
he served as Rector of the “Zeffirino Namuncurá” community in Rome. His 
expertise will now guide the ongoing formation of Salesians worldwide. 

FR. RAFAEL BEJARANO - GENERAL COUNCILLOR FOR YOUTH 
MINISTRY 

The GC 29 has elected Fr. Rafael Bejarano as the new General Councillor for 
Youth Ministry. 

Born on December 1, 1977, in Buga, Colombia, he joined the Salesians in 
1996, made his perpetual vows in 2003, and was ordained in 2006. He 
holds a master‟s degree in Social Enterprise Administration and is pursuing 

a Ph.D. in International Cooperation for Development. 

Fr. Bejarano has served as Youth Ministry Delegate, Provincial Councillor, 

and Rector of “Ciudad Don Bosco” in Medellín. Since 2020, he has worked 
in the Youth Ministry Sector at the Salesian Generalate in Rome, focusing 

on social works and services. His experience will now guide Salesian youth 
ministry worldwide. 
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FR. FIDEL MARIA ORENDAIN - GENERAL COUNCILLOR FOR SOCIAL 
COMMUNICATION 

The GC 29 has elected Fr. Fidel Maria Orendain as the new General 
Councillor for Social Communication. He previously served as Provincial of 

the Southern Philippines (FIS) Province. 

Born on April 24, 1965, in Manila, Philippines, Fr. Orendain entered the 

Salesians in 1984, made his perpetual vows in 1993, and was ordained the 
same year. He holds a Master's in Communication from Georgetown 
University and a Doctorate from the University of the Philippines. 

With over 20 years in Social Communication, he has served as Rector, 
President, and Academic Dean at Don Bosco institutions, as well as 

Regional Coordinator for 124 Catholic schools in the Visayas. His leadership 
and expertise will now guide Salesian communication initiatives worldwide. 
 

FR. JORGE MARIO CRISAFULLI - GENERAL COUNCILLOR FOR THE 
MISSIONS 

The GC29 has elected Fr. Jorge Mario Crisafulli as the new General 
Councillor for the Missions. Previously, he served as Provincial Superior of 

the Africa Nigeria-Niger Province (ANN). 

Born on March 19, 1961, in Bahía Blanca, Argentina, Fr. Crisafulli joined 
the Salesians in 1980, made his perpetual vows in 1986, and was ordained 

a priest in 1990. A missionary in West Africa since 1996, he held key 
leadership roles, including Rector, Provincial Superior of AFW, and Director 

of Don Bosco Fambul in Sierra Leone, where he expanded social outreach 
for street children.  

As the first Provincial of the Nigeria-Niger Province (2022-2025), he 
strengthened Salesian missions. Fluent in Spanish, English, and Italian, he 
now brings his vast missionary experience to guide and promote Salesian 

evangelization worldwide. 

FR. GABRIEL STAWOWY – ECONOMER GENERAL 

The GC 29 has elected Fr. Gabriel Stawowy from Poland as the new 
Economer General. Born on December 25, 1966, in Miedźna, Poland, Fr. 

Stawowy entered the Salesians in 1984, making his first profession in 1985, 
perpetual vows in 1991, and was ordained a priest in 1995. 

He has held key leadership roles, including Rector, School Principal, 

Provincial Councillor, and Province Economer in the Kraków Province (PLS). 
He also served at the Salesian Missions in New Rochelle, USA. 

With studies at the Salesian Pontifical University in Rome and Berkeley, 
USA, and fluency in Polish, Italian, and English, he brings extensive 

financial and administrative expertise to his new role, ensuring responsible 
stewardship of Salesian resources worldwide. 
 

 

 

REGIONAL COUNCILLORS 

I, on behalf of the confreres of Mary Help of Christians Province, Guwahati, 

extend our heartiest congratulations to all the newly elected and re-elected 
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General Councilors. May the Lord bless and guide you as you lead our 
Congregation in the spirit of Don Bosco. 

A special word of congratulations to Fr. Biju Michael, our dear confrere, on 
his re-election as Regional Councillor for South Asia. We assure you of our 

prayers and wholehearted cooperation as you continue to serve the South 
Asia region and the congregation with renewed dedication, and zeal. May 

Mary Help of Christians and Don Bosco accompany and strengthen you in 
this great mission. 

 
 

VOCATION CAMPS HELD AT JORAPARA AND SIRAJULI   

The Vocation Camps for Post Matric boys were conducted at Jorapara 
(Mendal) and Sirajuli from 24th to 27th March 2025. A total of 25 boys 

participated in the camps, with 14 
attending at Jorapara and 11 at 

Sirajuli. These camps aimed to help 
the young aspirants understand the 

Salesian vocation and mission better. 

The inaugural programme was held at 
6:00 pm in both locations. Rev. Fr. 

Bivan Rodrigues Mukhim, SDB, Vice 
Provincial, inaugurated the camp at 

Sirajuli, while Rev. Fr. Anthony 
Sangma, SDB, presided over the 

inauguration at Jorapara. Their 
presence and words of encouragement 
set the tone for the enriching days 

ahead. 

Throughout the camp, the participants 

engaged in various activities designed to deepen their knowledge of Don 
Bosco and the Salesian mission. They had the opportunity to experience the 
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prayer life of the Salesians and witness their daily activities in the Salesian 
community. A specially prepared quiz on Don Bosco and the Salesian 

missions was conducted, allowing the participants to gain a closer and more 
insightful understanding of the Salesian way of life. 

The Province extends its gratitude to the communities of Sirajuli and 
Jorapara (Mendal) for their hospitality and well-coordinated arrangements 

which contributed immensely to the success of the vocation camps.  I also 
would like to thank Fr Bivan Mukhim, Fr Anthony A. Sangma, Fr Klisterwel, 
Fr Mackley Gomes and Br. Benedict Sangma for their dedication and 

meticulous efforts in organizing the camps. 
 

 

YOUTH LEADERS GATHER FOR ANIMATION AND PLANNING AT DBI  

Around sixty youth leaders from twenty-six Salesian presences of our 

Province participated in a one-day animation and planning session at Don 
Bosco Institute, Kharghuli, on March 22, 2025. The meeting began with a 

prayer led by Sr. Athisa FMA, setting a reflective tone for the day. 

Fr. Cletus Sebastian SDB, Executive Director of Don Bosco Institute, 
welcomed the participants, expressing hope that the Salesian Youth 
Movement (SYM) would grow as a dynamic force. Rev. Fr. Joseph Thelekkatt 

SDB, Director of Navaprerona, led the animation session, inspiring the 
youth to be role models and agents of change, following the example of Don 

Bosco and Michael Magone. 

The sessions included a report presentation by Fr. Bivan Rodrigues Mukhim 

SDB, followed by discussions on progress and challenges faced in various 
centres. Plans for 2025-2026, including Youth Pasch 2025, were 
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deliberated, and new office bearers were elected under the guidance of Fr. 
Cletus and Fr. Bivan. 

The meeting concluded with encouragement from Fr. Bivan Mukhim SDB, 
Vice Provincial, and a final prayer by Fr. Cletus Sebastian SDB. Special 

thanks to Fr. Bivan Mukhim and Fr. Cletus Sebastian for successfully 
organizing the event. 
 

CONSULTATION ON THE WELFARE OF ASSAM’S MIGRANT WORKERS  

On March 20, 2025, Don Bosco Institute, Kharghuli, hosted a one-day 
consultation titled “Collaborative Action for Assam Migrants: A Stakeholder 

Dialogue,” bringing together key stakeholders to address the challenges 
faced by Assam‟s migrant workers in Tamil Nadu, Kerala, Karnataka, 

Maharashtra, Goa, Gujarat, and Delhi. 

Fr. Ignatius Gari, Associate Director of Bosco Reach Out, welcomed and 
felicitated the participants, while Fr. Francis Bosco, In-Charge of South Asia 

Migrant Ministry, provided an analysis of migration trends. Chief Guest Shri 
Kanpai Das, Deputy Labour Commissioner of Assam, emphasized the need 

for stronger support systems for migrant workers. Discussions were led by 
Fr. Albert Thyrniang, Director of the Migrant Help Desk, Satgaon, and Mr. 
Louis Aind, retd. DIG, Assam Police of Assam, expressed gratitude to the 

attendees. 

The consultation focused on migration patterns, strengthening support 

structures, and developing a collaborative action plan. With 50 
representatives from civil society organizations, trade unions, religious 

groups, and government agencies, the event fostered meaningful dialogue 
and laid the groundwork for collective action to enhance migrant welfare. 
 

CHAPEL OF MARY HELP OF CHRISTIANS BLESSED AT KOREBARI  

On March 17, 2025, the newly constructed Chapel of Mary Help of 
Christians at Korebari village, under Boko Parish, was solemnly blessed and 

inaugurated by His Grace John Moolachira DD, Archbishop of Guwahati. 
This was followed by a Solemn Eucharistic Celebration officiated by his 
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Grace and concelebrated by Rev. Fr. Bivan Rodrigues Mukhim SDB, Vice 
Provincial, Fr. John Chellanthara SDB, Parish Priest of Boko, Fr. John 

Mathias Marak SDB, Assistant Parish Priest, and several priests from Boko 
and neighboring parishes. 

A felicitation 
programme added 

a joy and gave 
cultural touch to 
the celebration, 

recognizing the 
dedication of all 

who contributed 
to the chapel‟s 

realization. I 
thank Mr Bruce 
and Mrs Helen 

Sedlock and  New 
Rochelle Mission 

Office, USA for 
their generosity 

and  to the 
Economer‟s 
Office, and Fr. 

C.A. John, Parish 
Priest, for seeing 

to the 
construction of 

the chapel.  
 

SEVENTEEN PRE-NOVICES BEGIN INTENSIVE COURSE AT JORAPARA 

On March 16, 2025, seventeen pre-novices from Hubert D‟Rosario 

Aspirantate, 
Sirajuli, 

commenced 
the a two-
month 

intensive 
programme 

at Jorapara 
Vocational 

Training 
Centre, 
Mendal 

Parish, 
before 

moving to the Pre-novitiate House at Dotma. 

Before their departure to Jorapara, a prayer service was held at Sirajuli, 

where Fr. Ethelbert Minj SDB, Rector, blessed and encouraged them as they 
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advanced in their spiritual formation. Fr. Klisterwel Songthiang SDB initially 
accompanied the group, now Fr Mackley Gomes is with them. We invoke 

God‟s blessings on these young aspirants as they begin this important 
phase of their vocational journey and discernment. 
 

YOUTH CONVENTION 2025 HELD AT ST. JOHN BOSCO PARISH, BOKO 

The Annual Parish Youth Convention 2025 of Boko Parish was successfully 
held from March 13-16, 2025, offering a spiritually enriching and culturally 

vibrant experience for the youth. 

The four-day event featured Holy Masses, faith-building sessions, leadership 

training, discussions and planning, games, and cultural programme. It was 
animated by Fr. Anthony A. Sangma, Fr. Jecky G. Sangma SDB, Fr. Kerobin 

Minj SDB, and other resources persons. A singing and Bible skit 
competition showcased the youth‟s talents. 

The convention concluded with a final Holy Mass and flag-lowering 
ceremony on March 16. Special thanks to Fr. C.A. John SDB, Parish Priest, 

Fr. Mathias Mrong Marak SDB, Youth Coordinator, the community, and all 
resource persons for making this event a fruitful experience for the youth. 
 

FR. AMIT TETE SDB SUCCESSFULLY CLEARS BAR EXAMINATION 

The Salesian Province of Guwahati extends its 
heartfelt congratulations to Fr. Amit Tete, SDB, on 

successfully completing his LLB and clearing BAR 
examination. The Province wishes him continued 

success in all his future endeavors, praying that 
his legal expertise will contribute meaningfully to 
our Salesian mission and service. 
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UPCOMING EVENTS 

 Month‟s Mind of FR. E.P. AUGUSTINE on 5 April 2025 at DBPH & 

Maligoan.  
 

 SPIRITUAL RETREAT of the Clerics and Brothers in preparation 
perpetual profession and renewal of vows from 13-19 April 2025 at 

DBPH.  
 

 CHRISM MASS of the Archdiocese of Guwahati at  Dispur Cathedral on 

15 April 2025. 
 

 YOUTH PASCH 2025 at DBI from 17 – 20 April 2025. 

 

 

CONCLUSION 

We are coming to the end of the season of Lent, a time imbued with prayer 
and fasting and sacrifices in order to experience the „metanioa‟ and the 

renewal to which the Lod calls us. As we enter into the Holy Week, and 
journey with Jesus in his passion, death and resurrection, let us be 
comforted by the thought that we are specially called and set apart by the 

Lord to be signs and bearers of His love to the young people entrusted to us. 
May the Risen Lord bless each and every one of us on our onward journey to 

live out in our communities and our individual lives, the new life of Easter 
and the charism of Don Bosco with a renewed passion for Him and the 

Youth. 
 

Yours sincerely in Don Bosco,  

 

Fr. Sebastian Mathew SDB 
Provincial 
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APRIL 2025 

DATE DAY PROVINCIAL VICE PROVINCIAL   ECONOMER 

1 Tues GC 29 - Turin Amguri Guwahati 

2 Wed GC 29 - Turin Bengtol  Bhootiachang 

3 Thu GC 29 - Turin Guwahati – ADBU, Tapesia Tangla 

4 Fri GC 29 - Turin Guwahati Dimakuchi 

5 Sat GC 29 - Turin Month’s mind -Fr E.P. 

Augustine 

Month’s Mind Fr. E.P. 

Augustine 

6 Sun GC 29 - Turin Guwahati Diphu 

7 Mon GC 29 - Turin Mendal - Jorapara Halflong 

8 Tue GC 29 - Turin Guwahati  Baithalangso 

9 Wed GC 29 - Turin Kumarikata - Sashipur Shallang 

10 Thu GC 29 - Turin Guwahati Rongjeng 

11 Fri Pilgrimage to Vatican Guwahati Damra 

12 Sat GC 29, Conclusion – Sacro 

Coure, Rome 

Guwahati Boko 

13 Sun Rome  Palm Sunday - Guwahati Palm Sunday, Guwahati 

14 Mon India  Retreat for Brothers, Ghy Guwahati 

15 Tue Chrism Mass, Dispur  Retreat for Brothers, Ghy Chrism Mass, Dispur 

16 Wed  Retreat for Brothers, Ghy Guwahati 

17 Thu DBI Youth Pasch - DBI Guwahati 

18 Fri Good Friday  Retreat for Brothers, Ghy Good Friday 

19 Sat Easter vigil  Retreat for Brothers, Ghy Easter Vigil 

20 Sun St. Joseph Church Panbazar Easter - Youth Pasch - DBI Guwahati 

21 Mon  Guwahati Garobadha 

22 Tue  Sirajuli DB College, Tura 

23 Wed Boko > Gojapara Guwahati DBCL, Tura 

24 Thu Gabil Mendal  Guwahati DB School, Tura 

25 Fri  Guwahati Bosco Mount &  Rongkhon 

Parish  

26 Sat Council meeting  Council Meeting Council Meeting 

27 Sun  Guwahati Barpetta Road 

28 Mon Sirajuli Guwahati DB College, Chapaguri 

29 Tue Bhooteachang Guwahati Amguri-Kokrajhar 

30 Wed  Amkachi Dotma - Ramfalbil 

31 Thu  Umswai Bengtol 


